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No, this is not a story about Harvest time – 

at least not in the usual autumnal sense. It  

is a story about Father Carl Garner and his 

Ministry in the Anglican Church. Editor 

Mary and I went to chat with him with a 

view to writing an article for Refocused. I 

think it would be fair to say that we were 

both amazed at the story he had to tell us, 

especially not knowing anything of his work 

and life in South Africa. 

 Carl was born in Slough in the war 

years. As a very young child he has memories 

of the Blitz and having a sense that there is a 

God, despite human madness – that feeling 

has never left him. His conviction did not 

leave him as he grew older and he found the 

words to express it in the Prayer Book and 

Bible. He loved the church and its worship. 

 While his mother was always a       

believer, his father for a time was a declared 

agnostic, but also a seeker and he eventually  

became a priest, just before Carl.   

When Carl was 10, he emigrated to South 

Africa with his family under the postwar  

emigration scheme. The mild climate was 

good for his mother’s poor health, and Carl 

and his brother revelled in the outdoor life 

and the abundance of nature.   

 He became a keen 

bird watcher and one day, 

out with his “Granny’s old 

opera glasses”, he was 

watching as a flock of    

flamingos come into land 

on a lake, when he heard 

his name being called. He 

looked around but he was 

alone. ‘Odd’ he thought but 

in his heart, he sensed he was being called by 

God, a feeling confirmed by hearing the story 

of the call of Samuel read at Evensong the 

next Sunday. Further confirmation came   

after a visit to Father Trevor Huddleston.                            

Interview continues on page 4  

” 

Father Carl Garner—A Sower of Seeds  
By Jo Roscoe  

“ … in his 

heart, he 

sensed he 

was being 

called by 

God  

 

 

Photograph by Doodybutch - Own work, CC BY-SA 4.0,  

https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/index.php?curid=59193689 
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5th October 8am—Men’s Breakfast, St Michael’s & All Angels Church 

5th October 10am—Ramble leaving St Michael’s & All Angels Church 

8th October 2.30pm—Friendship Teas in the Annexe, St John’s Church, Lemsford 

13th October 6pm—Burghley Sermon, St Etheldreda’s Church 

19th October 4pm—Meet at St Eth’s for a Walk with Bible Readings 

20th October—School Songs of Praise—St Etheldreda’s Church 

26th October 7pm—Gamay Ensemble Concert—St Etheldreda’s Church 

St Etheldreda’s Church 

SUNDAY:  8am Holy Communion BCP 

9.30am Holy Communion with Sunday School  

3RD SUNDAY OF MONTH:  

9.30am All age Eucharist  

TUESDAY: 9am Morning Prayer  

WEDNESDAY: 10am Holy Communion  

THURSDAY:  9am Morning Prayer  

7pm Holy Communion or Compline  

FRIDAY:  9am Morning Prayer  

St Luke’s Church  

SUNDAY:  11.30am Holy Communion with Hymns 

CHILDREN ’S     

SUNDAY SCHOOL 

meets at 9.20am on Sundays in term 

time at 12 Fore Street (STEPS office)  

October Weddings:  

5th October: 

Paul Van-Hamme & Lauren Manners  

26th October: 

Thomas Rees-Davies & Amy Hipgrave   

October Baptisms: 

12th October: 

Peony Rose Wilson-Guest 

27th October: 

Jackson Peter Afford 

Please contact Fr Darren to book your Wedding or Baptism 

t:  01707 256638   e:  frdarren@yahoo.co.uk  

What’s on in October in the Hatfield Team  

javascript:void(location.href='mailto:'+String.fromCharCode(102,114,100,97,114,114,101,110,64,121,97,104,111,111,46,99,111,46,117,107))
javascript:void(location.href='mailto:'+String.fromCharCode(98,104,116,101,97,109,111,102,102,105,99,101,64,103,109,97,105,108,46,99,111,109))
https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
mailto:frdarren@yahoo.co.uk


 

5 OCTOBER @ 9:30 AM—4:00 PM 

MUCKY PUP FUN RUN  

Join the Royal Veterinary Collage in the Mucky 

Pup family fun run (or walk!) in the beautiful 

grounds of Hatfield House and raise money for the 

Animal Care Trust to support our animal hospitals 

that care and treat over 25,000 pets every year.  

 

5 OCTOBER @ 7:00 PM—11:00 PM  

BLACK DAY AT BLACKAWTON MANOR  

An evening of excellent entertainment at the latest 

Murder Mystery Dining Experience  

 

6 OCTOBER—WILLOW 10K  

The course is ideal for all levels of runner, whether  

taking on first 10k or chasing the PB.  
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As has been well publicised recent-

ly, we now offer Morning Prayer on 

Tuesdays; Thursdays and Fridays 

at 9am with a mid-week Eucharist 

on Wednesday morning at 10am.   

 I go along on most Tues-

days where I share the leadership 

of the service with others who at-

tend regularly and on Thursdays 

where I lead.  Mary Rathbone leads 

on Fridays.   

 The more I go, the more I 

get out of this short, semi-formal 

little service.  It is a great way to 

start the day.  I find it is an oppor-

tunity to open myself up to God.  

To pray in the quiet atmosphere of 

our lovely church and to listen to 

God through the liturgy, the read-

ings and the silence.  The more I 

listen or say the liturgy the more I  

appreciate its beauty and begin to 

understand more fully the deep 

meaning of my relationship with 

God. 

 Reading the scriptures eve-

ry day is a good pattern to get into.  

Over the past months we have 

been looking at the writings of 

some of the Minor Prophets – 

Amos; Ezra; Micah and Jonah as 

well as parts of Jeremiah.  It is 

good to build up an understanding 

of where these prophets fit into the 

Old Testament history, how their 

messages from God are just as rele-

vant to us as they were then.  All 

done in half an hour. 

 Morning Prayer is like all 

habits.  The more you get into it 

the more you find you need it.  It is 

a habit I thoroughly recommend. 

Praying in the morning:  A great way to start the day  

By John Barnard, Lay Reader 

What’s On at Hatfield House in October 

A walk with Bible readings 

Whilst on our Parish Weekend 

last year and during our ‘Thy 

Kingdom Come’ sessions in the 

spring, I led a walk during 

which we stopped occasionally 

and had a piece of the Bible read 

to us to ponder. By popular    

demand, we are going to have 

three more during this school 

year the first being on Saturday 

19th October starting as 4pm at 

the door of  St Etheldreda’s 

Church. It will take about an 

hour and a hot drink will be of-

fered on our return.  

 

All are welcome. Why not come 

along yourself and bring a 

friend or neighbour? 

13 OCTOBER—TOWN COUNCIL RUN  

A special opportunity to run a Half Marathon, 

10km, 5km race or family mile around the          

stunning grounds of the Hatfield House Estate.  

For more information on all events at Hatfield House   

www.hatfield-house.co.uk/events    t:  01707 287010    e:  visitors@hatfield-house.co.uk   

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
mailto:visitors@hatfield-house.co.uk
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After completing his degree at Rhodes University 

in Grahamstown, where Fr Carl met his wife-to-be 

Jane, he found himself an ordinand in the north of 

South Africa under the guidance of Father Trevor 

Verryn, a brilliant linguist. Carl was to learn New 

Testament Greek prior to going to Oxford, and to 

experience ministry in a rural area with many    

African congregations. When Fr Verryn fell         

seriously ill and couldn’t return to the parish, Carl 

was licensed as a Reader by the Bishop over the 

phone so that he could go out to provide ministry 

and help distribute famine relief.  

Carl then went to Keble College Oxford to 

deepen his theological and New Testament studies 

and then back to theological college in South Africa  

before entering into parish ministry. After some 

years he became chaplain and lecturer at the same 

college. The number of students was at an all time 

low. After discussion and prayer they felt that God 

wanted the college to go residentially multiracial 

(this was high-time apartheid) and that God would 

send the students. And he did. In record numbers 

within a few short years. It didn’t go unnoticed. 

Government officials would make menacing visits, 

and there was always the fear of being closed down. 

At the same time great blessings were experienced 

both in the college and on parish missions. 

 Whether as an Ordinand, Reader, or Priest, 

Carl has been motivated by a belief in God and the 

Gospel of Jesus, the role of prayer, and a vision of 

the Church’s transformative role in society. And 

this is where my Seed Sower comes in – sowing 

seeds of love and compassion to melt the hostility 

and fear on which apartheid had been built.  

 Opposite, on the top of page five are three   

of his amazing experiences, written by Mary, which 

I can only describe as going forward on the wings of  

prayer. But now I must turn to his time in the St 

Albans diocese 

 Returning to England to honour a promise 

he had made to his wife Jane, that they would come 

back to help care for her elderly parents, he took up 

a post offered by the then Bishop of St Albans as 

Diocesan Missioner. Then, after several years he 

became parish priest at St John’s Digswell. It     

being required that parish priests retire at the age 

of 70, he then became Chaplain to the Salisbury 

family at Hatfield House. 

 He became a familiar local figure. Un-

mistakably a priest in his clerical canonical garb, 

he offered a warm and friendly greeting to all he 

met. Now fully retired and having recently moved 

to live on the other side of the railway at Glebeland, 

he continues as a regular worshipper and clergy 

support at St Etheldreda’s Church.    

 

 

 If I have painted a picture of a possible saint 

being amongst us, let me assure you of his earthlier 

substance. When we remarked, on leaving after 

more than two hours, that we must have run his 

throat dry and he needed a cup of tea, he responded 

‘or a glass of beer’. 

 A sower of seeds indeed—one of many    

working in Gods fields, their harvest offered up to 

Him for the reaping. 

Father Carl Garner—A Sower of Seeds                                  

by Jo Roscoe, continued from front page 

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal


 

Depaul UK relaunches Nightstop service in Hertfordshire 
 

The service, previously run by Herts Young Homeless (HYH), 

forms part of the national Nightstop UK network run by Depaul 

UK, and will soon be ready to host young people across the entire 

county. 

By offering short-term accommodation, volunteers can give people 

experiencing homelessness the breathing space they need to get back on their feet. Staff at the service 

also help people find other useful services and permanent accommodation.  

We are currently recruiting more volunteer hosts who are willing to take in a young person at risk of 

homelessness for one night at a time. They receive comprehensive training and also expenses when 

hosting. We also need voluntary drivers occasionally to take young people to a host’s home. 

If you have questions contact me Noreen Gilhespy on 07966 742924  

or email: Nightstop.Hertfordshire@depaulcharity.org.uk  
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Jo Roscoe and I sat for over two hours enthralled 

as Father Carl described his lifelong ministry. I 

would like to share with our readers three              

particular instances of God’s hand at work in his 

ministry in Africa. 

While Carl was an Ordinand in the parish of Fr 

Verryn, they felt called in prayer to find an African 

man who they heard had returned from Johannes-

burg, having become a Christian. Who he was and 

exactly where he lived was not known other than 

being in a remote area towards the Botswana    

border. With Carl at the wheel of a Land Rover, 

they eventually turned into a place to ask some 

questions, only to be greeted with the words      

‘You are late – we expected you sooner’. The man 

explained it had been revealed in a dream that 

ministers of the Church would visit. This left a 

lasting impression on Carl. 

 Whilst a parish priest in his own right, Carl 

was challenged one day by the husband of a woman 

with severe dementia on whether he had enough 

faith to heal her. Carl was at first reluctant but  

after praying for guidance and the spirit, agreed to 

lay hands on her and anoint her. She was violent 

and abusive, but Carl anointed her in the name of 

Jesus anyway. The woman was not cured of her 

dementia, but the two things her husband had 

asked for did happen.  She became calm and peace-

ful and for the first time in years recognised her 

husband and spoke his name.   

 Do miracles happen? Well, something     

happened that day, and one of the unexpected    

results of it was a personal apology from some 

white parishioners to people of mixed heritage for 

being unwelcoming towards them in church. 

 While teaching in Theological College, Carl 

and a prayer group felt they were being urged to 

speak with Bishop Desmond Tutu, and tell him not 

to fear and that God had great things for him to do. 

Almost apologising for the disturbance, Carl called  

the Bishop. The response was  immediate: ‘Thank 

you for ringing. You have no idea how much this 

means to me; the police have just been here and 

arrested my son for anti-apartheid activities!’   

 Amazing. Perhaps it is at the raw edges of 

life where people experience God’s hand so clearly? 

 And perhaps our cushioned Western            

existence sometimes blinds us to the daily miracles  

also going on around us? 

Called in a prayer and revealed in a dream,  

a parishioner is healed, and Bishop Tutu by Mary Rathbone 

“You are late – we 

expected you sooner“ 

mailto:Nightstop.Hertfordshire@depaulcharity.org.uk
https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
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This October, visitors to St Alban’s Cathedral will 

have the chance to travel out of this world, walk 

amongst the stars and take ‘one small step’ on the 

moon. St Alban’s Cathedral Space Voyage takes 

place from 28 October to 1 November and will      

illuminate both the exterior and interior of the   

Cathedral, immersing visitors of all ages in a     

dramatic experience of cosmic light and sound.  

 Produced by Artistic Collaboration  

Luxmuralis,  the stunning installation sees the   

facade of the Cathedral transformed into a visual 

journey to the edge of the Milky Way and back.  

The longest nave in England will become an ethere-

al galaxy as light and music fill the huge, ancient 

spaces.  And a special installation to commemorate 

the Moon Landing uses NASA imagery of the lunar 

surface allowing people to walk on the moon and 

take their very own ‘One Small Step’. 

 The Dean of St Alban’s Cathedral, the Very 

Rev’d Dr Jeffrey John, said, “Cathedrals specialise 

in  awe and transcendence. They were built to    

remind us that we are small and finite in the       

 

universe, yet surrounded by the incomprehensible 

grandeur of creation. A Cathedral is just the place 

to contemplate the mysteries of space and the place 

of human beings within it. This is a spectacular, 

unmissable experience which will dazzle your eyes 

and expand your horizons to infinity. Highly recom-

mended for earthlings of every age.” 

 Luxmuralis Artistic Director Peter Walker 

commented, “Art has for millennia been at the   

centre of humanity’s journey, to live and learn and        

express. That is still the case today, where art    

allows us to explore and discuss and imagine in 

new ways. Space Voyage will do just that in a    

combination of sound and light and artwork that 

will transform the remarkable infrastructure of St    

Alban’s Cathedral in a way that has never been 

done before, as we take visitors on a journey to    

the edge of the universe and back.” 

 The installation forms the centre piece of a 

wider Space themed events programme at the Ca-

thedral throughout October and November, includ-

ing talks, music and children’s space themed trails. 

Space voyage at St Alban’s Cathedral 

Take a journey to the moon and stars this autumn with a spectacular space themed son et lumiere 

at  St Albans Cathedral in recognition of the 50th anniversary of the Apollo Moon Landing. 

 

*Adult tickets   

purchased in 

advance up to  

and including  

Sunday 27 October  

will be charged  

at the early  

booking rate of £6. 

From  

Monday 28 October  

Adult tickets will  

be £7.50 each. 

 

stalbanscatheldral.org 

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
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Tail End…..News from the Bell ringers 

On the third Saturday of each month, the St Al-

bans District (part of the Hertfordshire County As-

sociation of Change Ringers) hold a Ringing Prac-

tice hosted by one of the towers in the district.  

 On August 17th, many of the Hatfield Ring-

ers attended the meeting at St Paul’s Walden, a 

lovely isolated church to the north of Whitwell. St. 

Paul's Walden Bury is the substantial English 

country house not far from the church. A home of 

the Bowes-Lyon family, it is best known for its con-

nection to the late Queen Elizabeth, the Queen 

Mother.  

 Perhaps what is not so well known is that 

the six bells at St Paul’s Walden church are hung 

anti-clockwise whereas in most towers the bells are 

hung clockwise. This can be confusing and for 

many of the attendees at that meeting, this was 

the first time they’d rung on an anti-clockwise 

ring. So there were certainly a few errors made 

during the first part of the 2-hour practice session. 

However, boosted by some excellent tea and cake 

at half-time, the ringing for the second hour was of 

a good standard.  

 These District Meetings are an excellent 

opportunity for progressing the learning cycle and 

for meeting ringers from all over the St Albans 

District.  

 If you would like to learn to ring – please 

contact us…   Mary and Rob Goss at: 

t:  01438-718038  e: mary.rob.goss@gmail.com  

 

Thank you very much to everyone who 

offered their excess of fruit last year.  

 I shall be making two barrels of 

mulled cider again this year for serv-

ing after the Nine Lessons and Carols 

service at Christmas.  

 If you have any unwanted ap-

ples  and pears, please let me know. 

They will be put to excellent use!  

 Windfalls are great too.  

Adrian   t: 01707 260615     

A good home on offer to apples and pears By Adrian Smith 

 

Queensway Hse, Hatfield Town Centre 

Open 9.30am to 4.30pm  

Monday to Saturday 

Pay whatever you can afford for meal 

All proceeds to: 

Resolve’s Night Shelter 

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
mailto:mary.rob.goss@gmail.com
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There is nothing new about traffic gridlock, and in 

Hatfield it became so acute a whole building had to 

be moved to a new site to ease congestion. 

 An eighteenth century travel/er, approach-

ing Hatfield from London on the Great North Road, 

would first of all find himself passing through   

Hatfield Park. While this was for the first part of 

his journey as rural as it is today, as he neared the 

town there would have been a growing number of 

shops and small businesses – such as blacksmiths 

and wheelwrights – before he arrived at the first of 

the town’s coaching inns – the George. 

 At this point he had a choice of routes. If   

he was driving a particularly heavy wagon he may 

have decided to turn left down Back Street (Church 

Street) which, having a bend half way down, was 

less steep than the main road (Fore Street) and 

quieter. 

 Otherwise he would carry straight on,   

passing East of the parish church and then, with 

the imposing facade of the Salisbury Arms straight 

ahead, turn sharp left down Fore Street. 

 It was at the bottom of the hill that the real 

difficulties arose for it was here, outside the Eight 

Bells, the Chequers, the One Bell and the King’s 

Head, that the Market Hall stood. 

 The building, on stilts like hundreds of  

market halls throughout the country, acted as a 

sort of roundabout, as traffic did not go straight on 

but had to navigate a sharp right turn round the 

building into Duck Lane (Park Street). To add to 

travellers’ troubles, they then had to take a sharp 

left into Lizard Lane, just by the Old Coach House, 

before carrying on through what is now Salisbury 

Square. 

 Like many market halls, the one at Hatfield 

was not only a market but also a place where, dur-

ing the Parliamentary period of the 1600s, people 

could be married before Justices of the Peace, and 

where public punishments were administered.  

 One of these involved John Manlove who 

was in 1640 found guilty of stealing fruit and was 

ordered “To be whipped behind a cart up and down 

the street between twelve and one on the same 

day.” 

 But, as traffic increased, so did the chaos 

and the accidents. For example it was recorded 

that “Sarah Raiment, being very aged and some-

what dull of hearing,” was run over by a malt   

wagon and died. 

 It was incidents of this kind that prompted 

the Turnpike Commissioners, to re-route the road 

straight on, so cutting out the dog-leg manoeuvre 

that had for so long caused so much trouble. 

 The Market House was in the way of these 

plans, so it was dismantled and rebuilt at the top of 

the street, next to the Salisbury Arms and opposite 

the Church gates. There it remained until the mid-

19th century. The hall was 

used as the classroom for 

the first National School 

from 1839 but then it was 

demolished and no trace 

remains. 

 It was replaced by a 

corn market sited near the 

Red Lion but this had a life 

of just a few years and Hat-

field was without a market 

for the next 100 years, until 

one was established in the 

New Town in the 1950s. 

Eighteenth Century Traffic Jams and the Market Hall 

By Steve Roberts 

 

Market Hall picture copied from The Book of Hatfield by Robert Richardson 

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal


 

Comfysoleschiropody from           

Gill Buszmanning BSc (hons) 

MChS HCPC registered Podiatrist 

27 The High Street, Welwyn AL69 EE  -         

disabled access available 

Home Visits also available by arrangement. 

Nail Cutting, Hard Skin/Callouses/Corns Ver-

ruca,  Athletes foot, Split Heels, Insole          

therapy. Nail  Surgery Diabetic foot checks 

 

Call 07775 952310 / 01707 894900 
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Events throughout the year 

Children’s Farm 

Support your local  

independent businesses 

Looking for local customers?   

Then why not advertise your              

business here? 

6x6cm full colour ads are: 

 £125 per annum 

The magazine goes to around 

1200 local home and the same 

number of email addresses 

Contact:  Lynn Bish—

lyfran@hotmail.co.uk 

 

Morna Rees  

MSSch MBChA  

Chiropodist 

HCPC registered  

No: CH25238  

Visiting practice  

Mobile: 07971662189  

Home: 01707 321036  

Try your local 
Church Printer 

Newsletters 
Booklets 
Posters  
Flyers  
Business Cards 
Stationery 

Your printing could be ready within days  
or even hours - 

 if really necessary! 

Free delivery 
anywhere in  

Hatfield 

Contact: mikeberwick@ntlworld.com 
Tel Mob: 07973469849 

STEPS 
St Etheldreda’s 
Printing Service 

ACORN STAIR LIFT FOR SALE 

As new - only used for one 

week. Official survey for         

suitability at your location plus 

installation included in sale 

price. For full details please   

telephone 01707 268434 or       

e-mail  dartons@gmail.com 

https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal


 

CARE VISITS AT HOME   
 

 
Visits from 30 minutes to 24/7  

Live In Care, Tailored care plans  
Over 185 offices in UK 

Free initial meeting 
 
35 Salisbury Square  
01707 263723 
 
www.bluebirdcare.co.uk 

Simmons  

Bakers  
Baking since  

1838 

 

 

Wholesale | Catering 

Snack Vans | Retail 

www.simmonsbakers.com 

An extensive range of new and used 

shotguns, good quality country clothing, 

best leather goods and shooting  

accessories as well as gun workshop. 

 

Stable Yard, Hatfield Park 

Email: info@carlrussellandco.com  

John Spinks 
Painter & DECORATOR 

Internal / Exterior 
Dulux Network Member 

Speciality Wallpaper Hanging 
45 years trading 

City & Guilds Advanced in 
Arts and crafts  

Tel:  01707 266118 

Neil Tagg 

Electrician 
30 years trading 

 

8 Hill End Lane 

St Albans, Herts AL4 0TY 

Tel 07973 757342 

We thank all the advertised businesses for their support, but the inclusion of their  

advertisements does not constitute recommendation of any goods or services.   

If you use the services of one of our advertisers,  

please mention that you found them in Refocused.   

Contact:  maryrathbone@icloud.com if you would like to advertise here. 

JUST FEET 
  

Mobile Foot Health Professional 
Nail-cutting. Hard Skin/Calluses 
Corns. Thickened nails. Verruca. 

Split Heels. Athletes foot. 

Contact: Deborah McLoughlin 
                                                                

MCFHP MAFHP 

Tel:  07973 872967 
                                                 

d.a.mcloughlin@btopenworld.com 

 
 
 
 
 

Garden construction | Water Features | Turfing  

Pergolas | Topiary Decking | Tree Surgery 

Patios | Driveways |Fencing |Brickwork 

Also other garden services as required 

 

01438 211848 / 077877 62822           www.rallisonlandscapes.co.uk 

R Allison 
 Landscapes & Garden Maintenance  
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Paul Kelley 
       Plumbing, Heating, Gas, Oil 
                                        Gas Safe Installer  

 
5 New Road 

Woolmer Green 
Knebworth 

Herts  
07815 858488 
01438 817012 

 

OFTEC Registered Technician 

Welwyn garden alarms ltd 
 
Intruder Alarms 
Fire Alarms 
Access Control 
CCTV 
Automated Gates 
Integrated Systems   

 
01707 266306  
admin@welwyngardenalarms.co.uk 
www.welwyngardenalarms.co.uk  

GJ Locksmiths 
 
Master Locksmiths  
Security Engineers 

 
9 The Broadway, Old Hatfield 
 
07774 866333 / 01707 515510 
www.gjlocksmithshatfield.co.uk 
Shop open 9am-12noon, Mon—Sat 
Fitting Service 12-6pm 

We welcome all contributions to Refocused, but please note that we cannot republish copyright material from   

elsewhere unless we have permission to do so.  Views expressed in this magazine are those of contributors and are 

not necessarily endorsed by the Ministers, Churchwardens, Parochial Church Council or editorial team of the Parish 

of St Etheldreda with St Luke.  Please contact—maryrathbone@icloud.com if you have any editorial contributions. 

  Please contact bhteamoffice@gmail.com if you would like to receive Refocused by email. 

The Hair of the Dog 
      Professional Dog Grooming 
                Stable Yard, Hatfield House 
Puppy Grooms  

Full Grooms  

Bath and Dry  

Hand Stripping  

Scissor Cut  

Breed Styling  

Nail Cutting  

Micro Chipping 

 
t: 01707 707450                        Facebook: 
m: 07825 287506          The Hair of the Dog 

 

MEDALS WANTED 
 
Local collector and  
researcher pays highest 
prices for all medals; 
civil or military, groups 
or single items.  
 
Also buying other     
militaria, and civil     
aviation items.       
 
t:  01438-811657 

TGM 
 
Kitchen & Bathroom fitter 
Floor & Wall Tiling specialist 
General maintenance 
Domestic & commercial 
 
07882 738922 
01438 814978 
tgmtiles@aol.com 

Tom’s General 
Maintenance 
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PDG Design Construct—Paul Grigg 

 
G e n e r a l  G a r d e n e r — L a n d s c a p i n g — F e n c i n g  

G a r d e n  a d v i c e — F r u i t  t r e e  p r u n i n g  

F r e e  q u o t e s  a n d  e s t i m a t e s :  

 

m :   0 7 5 0 0  9 3 4 0 8 3    t :   0 1 7 0 7  2 6 9 9 6 6  

e :   p d g d e s i g n c o n s t r u c t @ g m a i l . c o m                  

w w w . p d g d e s i g n c o n s t r u c t . c o . u k  

javascript:void(location.href='mailto:'+String.fromCharCode(98,104,116,101,97,109,111,102,102,105,99,101,64,103,109,97,105,108,46,99,111,109))
https://www.facebook.com/pg/StEthsHat/posts/?ref=page_internal
mailto:pdgdesignconstruct@gmail.com
http://www.pdgdesignconstruct.co.uk


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
 

 

BBQ Sunday in the back garden of  

the Rectory—September 2019 


